Report Dated Sunday, June 8 (Position N27 28 19; W80 19 48; Ft. Pierce, Florida)

We had a nice visit to old Havana.  We took the 8 o'clock Viazul bus (US$10 per person one way) Friday, May 16, and returned Sunday morning.  Went to a museum (a grand old residence with furniture, dishes, and other odds and ends exhibited in the open, not behind glass) and visited the magnificent Capitolio, former parliament building.  We stayed in a very nice clean private room for US$20 per night, and it even had hot water and air conditioning.  We walked around a lot.  After a while it gets depressing, though, seeing a once beautiful city with magnificent colonial architecture falling to ruin.  In the old city there are quite a few old buildings that are wonderfully preserved and serving as hotels, museums, or civic buildings; but you wouldn't believe the horrible condition of most of the buildings and those in which the people are living.  Even in the newer section Vedato, the houses are generally in a poor state of repair.

We don't see why people rave about Havana.  Perhaps they have money and they only visit the fancy hotels, clubs and casinos in the newer parts of the city.  We saw the real Havana.  We still think the people are great, though.

Monday morning (May 19) we went into Varadero to buy some souvenirs.  You see the same stuff there as in Havana but a little cheaper.  Tuesday morning we took a taxi to the farmers' market in Santa Marta to buy a little fresh fruit and vegetables; very little as there isn't much there.  We spent the rest of the time getting the boat ready to leave for Florida.

Our 132 nautical-mile trip from Varadero to an anchorage off Key Largo could have been better:

We left Varadero Wednesday morning (May 21) at 08:50 with 10 knot winds from the  Northeast.  Normally, we would never contemplate leaving with winds from the North; but the winds were light, and the seas were forecasted to be 3-6'.   The winds were also supposed to clock to the Southeast the following day, so it was looking like a good window.  But as you know, what the weather person says and what it actually becomes is another thing. 

So off we went, and the day started out great.  We were moving at a good clip and heading towards the Gulf Stream.

After we ate lunch, Ron became violently ill: throwing up nonstop for an hour or two.  We are still not sure if it was just simple sea-sickness or Ron's not being over his illness from Havana.  During our last night there, Ron was overcome by fever, followed by excruciating head-aches, diarrhea, and stomach pain, and we assumed it was something he ate at a vegetarian buffet, although Deb was fine.  Maybe it was a bug instead.

During our crossing, the winds would become strong and then subside, so this made it difficult to fine tune the sails.  However, we were lucky enough a few times to set the sails and rudder, and leave the helm untouched for hours.  While crossing the Gulf Stream, the waves were at least 8 feet.  The rest of the day and night were uneventful.  By morning, the winds picked up and clocked to the East, which made sailing close hauled extremely difficult.  When Ron took the helm after his rotational break, Deb was commenting that we were healing too much.  We were definitely not going all the way to Ft. Lauderdale like that.  We hadn't even been able to benefit from the "push" of the Gulf Stream because of the wind direction.  Furthermore, when Ron noticed that 5 out of 8 outside strands on the lower starboard shroud cable were snapped, rusted away with 2 of the strands dangling mid-way up the shroud, we decided to head straight towards shore, anchoring off Key Largo at 10:25 Thursday morning.

Friday morning (May 23) we set off up the Hawk Channel, motor-sailing with the Genoa #2 only so as not to put strain on the broken shroud.  We stopped outside Biscayne Channel at 17:20 to wait for a bad thunder storm to pass through (didn't want to try getting through an unfamiliar channel in bad weather).  The winds picked up and clocked to the Northwest, and we had a sprinkle of rain.  We set off again at 18:30, and anchored at Key Biscayne at 19:55.  We did about 49 n.miles that day.

We motored in the ICW all day Saturday (May 24) to Ft. Lauderdale.  We stopped at the Hall of Fame Marina around 15:00 to blow up the dinghy and check in with the authorities.

We checked in by phone with Customs and were issued a number.  But we had to check in with Immigration in person, which cost us US$20 in taxis for three minutes of procedure.  The Fort Lauderdale people thought we needed to get a cruising license, but the Customs offices were closed for the three-day weekend.  The nearest Customs office after that is at Fort Pierce.  Since then, we called Fort Pierce two times, and they confirmed we don't need anything and don't have to fill out anything--checking in by phone was enough.  Seems every time we ask a question regarding Customs and checking in we get a different answer.

We got back to the boat around 16:30 and set off to anchor in Lake Sylvia for the night.  We took a day of rest there Sunday.

Monday, May 26, was a long day.  We set off up the ICW at 08:15 and stopped for lunch at 13:50 at the free dock at Veteran's Park just north of the Atlantic Avenue bridge (Mile 1039.5).  Ron was still not himself, so he stayed on board while Deb walked to Publix and back to get some groceries (about a mile each way).  Set off again for West Palm Beach around 16:30, and stopped for the night around 20:00.  This stretch of the ICW is very tedious, what with all the lift bridges.  And the schedules have all changed from what was written in our Skipper Bob "Anchorages" book.

We arrived at Southpoint Anchorage in Stuart Tuesday afternoon (May 27).  We took a mooring ball (US $8.44 per night).  We turned in our broken shroud and ripped Genoa #1 to Mack Sails the next morning.  While we waited for the repairs, we rented a car for the weekend from Enterprise.  We went to Ft. Lauderdale to visit the Salvation Army thrift store for much-needed T-shirts, looked through Sailor Man store for used boat parts (nothing for us though), went back to the Swap Shop flea market, went to see the movie sequel to The Matrix, visited the flea market in Stuart, went a couple of times to the Stuart Library to get our EMail (couldn't hook up to Winlink from the boat), and various other errands.

Although the shroud was ready quickly, they were backed up on sail work and weren't going to be able to get us our sail until Friday.  So Tuesday (June 3) we left Stuart for a quick side trip to Lake Okeechobee.  It was terribly hot and muggy, without a breeze.  We tied up to the dolphins just outside the Port Mayaca lock around 16:00.  Ron saw an alligator along the shore.  That afternoon's thunder shower cooled things off a bit, but brought hoards of mosquitos.  They were somehow able to get through our hatch screen, so Ron insisted on closing the hatch completely.  So it was too hot to sleep well that night.

It was a quick 3-hour motor trip the next morning to our anchorage opposite a park in Pahokee.  Deb took a swim in the fresh water, but didn't stray far from the boat (Ron saw another alligator near shore).  It was too hot to do anything but rest and read.

Thursday morning (June 5) we set off just before nine for Stuart.  Another still, hot day.  We anchored in Pendarvis Cove that night, and took a mooring ball the next morning.

Friday was spent getting groceries at Publix and doing laundry.  The sail was ready that afternoon, and Mike (a staff member at Southpoint Anchorage) was kind enough to lend Ron his car to go pick it up.  That evening we went to a Chinese and sushi all-you-can-eat buffet with Heather and Gary (new boatie friends we met at Southpoint during the week).  Very good food and only $10 per person.

Saturday (June 7) was supposed to be a good day for sailing "on the outside".  We left Stuart just before 10:00.  We sailed a little through the St. Lucie river until we had to change course and ended up dead into the wind.  We motored through the St. Lucie Inlet without a hitch.

Later on in the day things got a little rough.  The seas picked up but the winds remained steady.  The cause was probably a storm off in the distance. The forecasted seas of 3 to 5 feet became 5 to 10 foot waves on the quarter stern.  We had to motor sail because the South to Southeast winds of about 10-15 knots were too light to maintain a good speed and steady motion in those rough sea conditions, and the dinghy kept bumping hard into the stern.  One rogue wave came out of nowhere and swamped us completely in the cockpit.  It hit so hard it took Deb's breath away, and she was completely soaked from head to toe.  Ron was standing at the time, so he didn't get hit in the face but still got pretty soaked.  Then around 15:00 we had to heave-to and wait for a brief squall to pass.  It only lasted about 15 minutes, but it gave us high West winds and heavy rain.  Thankfully we had played it safe, and when we saw the black clouds in the distance, we brought down the main sail and changed to our small lapper foresail.  When we started out that morning, we had toyed with the idea of going all night on the outside; but after all that, we decided to call it a day, and went back to the ICW through the Fort Pierce Inlet.  We anchored for the night just south of the Fort Pierce North Bridge (Mile 964.7).  We covered about 37 n.miles.  It was another hot night for sleeping, with no breeze coming into the cabin at all.

Today (June 8) we started out early at 08:12.  We wanted to get as far as we could, maybe even Titusville.  We didn't get that far, though, because we had to stop once to check the prop and a second time to wait out a thunder storm.  Tomorrow morning we'll head to Titusville, some two hours away.  We'll have to stop for a day of so while Ron checks out the engine.  He thinks the marine gear is slipping intermittently.  So he'll dig out his manual and do some research and an inspection of the engine.

